BUDGET COMMITTEE

Meeting minutes

December 16, 2014

Present   Katy Wells, Earl Leighton, Jeff Jenkins, Roger Grey, John Olmstead, Ralph Rathjen and Bob Veloski; Town Administrator.  

At 6:31 pm, Chair Leighton recognized the presence of a quorum and called the meeting to order.

Minutes

Roger made a motion to approve the minutes of December 8, 2014, 2nd by John; Ralph added corrections for this paragraph to now read:  Chair Leighton stated that Craig Davis had some information/correspondence he would like to address.  Craig stated that he is working on a petition article for the people to consider on the town ballot for a 5 member board of Selectmen.  Craig stated that there are pros and cons to a 5 member board versus a 3 person board we currently operate under.  Craig further stated that the workload for the BOS positon would be split 5 ways versus the current  3 way split as well as meetings can be split into 5 ways.  Craig felt that this may attract more people to run if the position was less time consuming.  Craig also stated that if it doesn’t work we can petition to change it back.  Craig wanted the support of the Budget Committee as this will have a 2 person salary impact on the budget for about $9,000.  Some of the members present signed his petition as taxpayers. No vote of the Budget Committee was taken at this time.

Ralph made corrections also to the following which now reads: Roger reported that he contacted the NH Municipal Association for advice on the language for the survey.  Roger stated that he spoke with Mr. Steve Buckley, who is an attorney at the NH Municipal Association that said that we could do this survey as long as we are not electioneering.  Attorney Buckley was to get back to Roger after he reviewed the statement and survey Roger emailed to him, this statement will be added to the survey.  
All were in favor as corrected.
Mail/Correspondence

The committee reviewed the survey as updated from last meeting that was shortened into 5 questions and a statement requesting the residents reply.  Roger discussed that Attorney Buckley recommended adding a question regarding revenue.  Chair Leighton questioned adding a statement that some of the members are paying for this themselves.  Roger read the reply from Attorney Buckley as follows: 
  The manner of paying for such a survey depends upon the existence of a budgeted appropriation for such a purpose.  If no funds were appropriated for paying for a survey then the survey could not be done with public funds.  If the town received a donation from a private source to pay for the survey, such funds could be accepted by the Select Board pursuant to RSA 31:95-b. ~ Stephen C. Buckley, Esquire, email response.
Katy made a motion to add a question to the survey that reads: Should we increase user fees in town to increase revenue for the town, 2nd by Roger, vote: 5-yes 1-No motion passes.

Katy will update the survey and email it to Roger for printing.
Review of Financial Report 

None presented or reviewed.
Old Business

Discussed above.

New Business

TOWN CLERK/TAX COLLECTOR, MARLA DAVIS

Marla Davis the Town Clerk/Tax Collector presented the budget for FY16. Marla stated that there is a 1.5% increase on the Deputy Tax Collector’s line and a $5k increase on the salary line for the TC/TC.  Marla further outlined the increases to line .566 for changing the software that included the $5400 software contract and the onetime charge of $975 to update BMSI.  Marla stated that the cash register is outdated and it does not qualify for a maintenance contract and that money would be requested in a future budget for a replacement cash register as she is looking into the possibly of a POS system, that takes credit cards etc.

The committee members discussed Marla’s request for a salary increase.  Marla stated she spoke to the BOS who support the increase and did research of her peers and their salaries in the surrounding towns.  Marla stated she is doing the same job as the previous tax collector and feels that her pay should be increased.  Jeff questioned the increase to the deputy salary line but a decrease on the budget request.  Marla explained that although the deputy would be getting an increase hourly, her hours will be less.  Katy questioned line .625 and the historical figures needed clarification.  Marla will research and get back to us.  Jeff commented regarding the pay increase Marla was requesting and questioned if this was a merit increase vs. COLA.  Roger commented about the difference in the length of service of Marla’s peers.

PLANNING BOARD, BOB WARD; TOWN PLANNER
DON BORMES, PLANNING BOARD; CHAIR

Bob Ward stated that he agrees with all the comments and concerns he heard, that the budget committee members mentioned about income in the town being flat and expenses being up. Bob further discussed that Planning deals with long term growth trends and within the Lakes Region, Sanbornton has one of the highest rates of residential growth. Bob further stated that the type of growth that Sanbornton is getting, is not conducive to cover the cost of services we provide town wide.  Bob described this as deficit residential growth, which in rural towns tends to drive up the tax rate.  Bob reviewed the growth of the town and referenced the Master Plan recommendations and further recommended that Sanbornton should start looking towards economic development.  Bob proposes that the Budget Committee be prepared if the capacity in the town decides to grow than support would be needed for economic development.  Bob states that correct planning for economic development would properly locate appropriate growth.  Bob added that in the future the Planning Board will be looking for funding to support their efforts in economic development.  
Bob present the budget for FY16 and stated that even though he requested the 1.5% raise on his salary line and the secretary lines, he would like no increase to his salary in FY16.  Bob reviewed the rest of the budget for planning and FY15 is at about a $64 increase overall.  

OVERSEER OF PUBLIC WELFARE, MELANIE VANTASSEL

Melanie presented the welfare budget for FY16, stating there was no increase to her salary line.  Melanie stated she is not requesting the BOS recommended 1.5% as a personal choice, at this time.  Melanie discussed the decrease in her request  as this reflects current drops in fuel prices.  

TRANSFER STATION, BRIAN BOURDEAU; DPW DIRECTOR
Brian presented the figures for the FY16 budget for the transfer station.  Brian overviewed the changes as discussed with the BOS, which will change the hours of operation and the positions currently held/funded for the transfer station.  Brian reports that as of Jan 1, 2015 the hours of operation will go to a 2-day schedule in the winter and 3-day schedule in the summer.  Brian stated we are hiring a full-time (32-hour) On site Manager and we will have two part time attendants; there are new job descriptions for these positions approved by the BOS.  

John made a motion at 8:30 pm to extend the meeting until 9:30 pm, 2nd by Jeff all were in favor.

Brian stated that there is a $3k a year savings in salaries by these changes but feels that he needs that $3k in the budget just in case. Brian stated he will re-address this with the BOS.

Bob Veloski stated that he is still waiting for DES to determine if the amounts in the Landfill budget will change.  

OUTSIDE AGENCIES, KATY WELLS; BUDGET COMMITTEE LIASON 

Katy made a motion to recommend the outside agency figures as listed on page 21, to be the same as the BOS in the amount of $8,521, 2nd by John all were in favor.  

Other

 The budget committee made the following recommendations for the FY16 budget:
Jeff made a motion to recommend the Election and Registrations budget for FY16 at $6366, 2nd by Roger all were in favor.  

Katy made a motion to recommend the Reevaluation of Property budget for FY16 at $26102 and the Legal expense budget for FY16 at $26001, 2nd by John all were in favor.

Jeff made a motion to recommend the Personnel Administration budget for FY16 at $586315, 2nd by Roger all were in favor.
Katy made a motion to recommend the planning budget for FY16 at $37625, 2nd by Jeff all were in favor.

Roger made a motion to recommend the zoning board budget for FY16 at $2633, 2nd by Ralph, all were in favor, and (Katy Wells abstained.) 

Jeff made a motion to recommend the Planning and Zoning budgets for a total of $40290 for FY16, 2nd by John all were in favor, (Katy Wells abstained)

Jeff made a motion to recommend the general government buildings budget for FY16 at $93282, 2nd by John all were in favor.

Jeff made a motion to recommend the cemeteries budget for FY16 at $5000, 2nd by John all were in favor.

Ralph made a motion to recommend the insurance budget for FY16 at $62739, 2nd by Roger all were in favor.

Chair Leighton made a motion to recommend the other general government budgets for FY16 at $2594, 2nd by Roger.  Discussion: this amount adds $600 to the BOS recommended budget, this is for advertising and to add a postage line to send a survey or public notice next budget cycle.  After further discussion Chair Leighton and Roger withdrew their motion.

Katy made a motion to recommend the police department budget for FY16 at $440811, 2nd by Chair Leighton all were in favor.

Jeff made a motion to recommend the fire department budget for FY16 at $352118, 2nd by Ralph all were in favor.

Katy made a motion to recommend the emergency management budget for FY16 at $1561, 2nd by John all were in favor

Jeff made a motion to recommend the highways & streets budgets for FY16 at $848612, 2nd by Roger all were in favor.
Adjourn


At 10:00 pm, John made a motion to adjourn, 2nd by Chair Leighton, all were in favor.

Respectfully submitted,
 

Katy Wells, Budget Committee Member and Secretary

